Approved as Amended 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

June 13, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, June 13, 2012 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – None at this time. 









   










2.0 Capital Improvements Program Committee - Interviews – Nina Gardner and Jeff Jenkins were present. Chair Nickerson asked if there was anything the Board could do for the CIP and noted the committee is a great asset to the Town. Nina Gardner stated the CIP Committee is great but if there is someone else who would like to do this, she would be willing to give up her spot. Selectman Ober stated she would like to see some money set aside that would not be spent all at once. Jeff Jenkins noted if the project being proposed is big enough, the Town would need to bond but he knows the Town is not bond oriented. Nina Gardner stated the bond would be cheaper than taking money from taxpayers. Selectman Giunta stated approximately 39% of the public has lost their income, it is not the time. Selectman Giunta noted the Town has secured land for the future. Nina Gardner noted there is an open position for a Sanbornton Representative on the School's Budget Committee and the deadline is next week. Chair Nickerson made a motion to re-appoint Jeff Jenkins and Nina Gardner to the CIP Committee. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Ober swore-in Nina & Jeff and the BOS signed their appointment forms. 
    





3.0 Department of Public Works - Update – Director VanTassel stated they are finishing up ditching on March Road and Burleigh Hill Road. Director VanTassel reported that due to the construction on Bay Road, Pike has re-routed cars to Philbrook Road and Chapman Road, the DPW is grading the those roads due to the pot holes and would have prepared them better if he would have know. Jeff Jenkins stated that is bad practice, the contractor the Town is using should be grading the roads because it is part of the State’s contract for detour package (Maintenance of Traffic). Director VanTassel replied he didn’t realize it was their responsibility and would contact Pike in the morning. Jeff Jenkins stated during the last rain storm he has noticed a wash out on Lower Bay Road that is washing out the pavement. Director VanTassel replied he was trying to wait until the next budget cycle to fix it. Chair Nickerson stated the gravel needs to be pulled right up to the pavement with the grader. 





















Chair Nickerson and DPW Director VanTassel discussed the road conditions on Oak Hill Road.  Director VanTassel stated they usually use Winnipesaukee Truck for maintenance but he is looking for a new mechanic. Selectman Ober noted the Fire Chief is using someone for on-site maintenance to save money. Director VanTassel stated it may be the same person, he is not sure. Director VanTassel informed the Board he went around to some of the roads that need paving with Jared from Pike, they estimated $50K for Osgood Road. Director VanTassel stated Black Brook Road needs ditching which his crew will do, 300 feet of under drain excluding the culvert (700 feet) at a price of $215K. Selectman Ober asked if the road would be paved end to end. Director VanTassel replied yes, it is just over a mile and it will be reclaimed, graveled and fabric will be put down. Director VanTassel noted he would like to top coat Gray Road and Prescott Road. Director VanTassel stated he wants to start on some of the busier dirt roads because of the last mud season but may not have enough to do what he would like to. Director VanTassel noted he may try to save some of the highway money and use it for a project in the next budget year. Jeff Jenkins suggested shimming the roads with any extra money. Chair Nickerson asked if there was any cold patch that could be used. Director VanTassel replied there is some at the shop but it is expensive and he would discuss purchase with TA Veloski and FO McGee. Jeff Jenkins noted that hot patch is the same price. Director VanTassel stated there has not been any down time and they are doing what they can. 
 

  

4.0  CIP Committee – Continued Interviews – Mitch Lewis was present. Mr. Lewis stated the CIP Committee works well, they are a good team and know the process and that helps to keep the Town from spending too much money. Mr. Lewis noted they are waiting to see what Department Heads request then they will tighten their belts. Chair Nickerson made a motion to re-appoint Mitch Lewis to the CIP Committee. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Ober swore-in Mitch and the BOS signed his appointment form. TA Veloski noted Don Bormes is the only member that has not been interviewed. TA Veloski and Dave Nickerson are also part of the CIP Committee.











5.0 Reviews for Johnny VanTassel, Roy Clark and Wayne Burby 


  5.1
Johnny VanTassel – TA Veloski provided the Board with Personnel Action Forms (PAFs). The BOS reviewed the proposed increase to $1,066 dollars. Selectman Giunta noted he hasn't received many calls and feels Johnny could receive a raise. Selectman Ober stated she feels that Johnny's work has been positive and she has seen the most recent work (ditching) and the effect it has had but believes there is a learning curve because you did not have all of the information needed, serving as the department's #2 man.  Selectman Ober suggested an increase of $533 dollars which is half of the amount ($1,066 dollars) with another review in a year. Selectman Ober made a motion to increase Director VanTassel's salary to $53,835.08 effective 6/17/12 (not off probationary period). Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chair Nickerson noted there has been a lot of pavement picked up from paving on Woodman Road near the cemetery.          

  


  5.2 Roy Clark – Selectman Ober made a motion to increase Roy Clark's by half the increase, to $39,825 dollars effective 6/17/12 (6 month probationary period over). Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
  5.3
Wayne Burby – Chair Nickerson stated everyone like working with you, you keep things moving and are fun to be around. Chair Nickerson made motion to make Wayne Burby a full-time employee at $29,720 dollars a year with benefits effective 6/17/12. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. TA Veloski to check with FO McGee regarding when benefits become effective. Chair Nickerson thanked those in attendance and stated they are doing a great job but it's thankless. Chair Nickerson recommended they wear their safety gear and contact the BOS if there are any problems. 











6.0  Old Business 









  6.1
BOS's Meeting – 6/13/12  –  Chair Nickerson stated the non-public the Board held last week has been discussed with an Attorney and deemed illegal. Chair Nickerson informed the Board that if an employee wants to deal with a Selectman it has to be done in public and TA Veloski should be given an idea of what is going to be discussed. Chair Nickerson stated the word “hostile” isn't used anymore according to his Attorney and the Selectmen have a fiduciary responsibility. Chair Nickerson stated his Attorney has also advised him to do a couple other things but he is unsure if he will.                  

  6.2 Zoning Board of Adjustments – TA Veloski provided the BOS with a list of all of the Zoning Board's Members and their terms. The BOS reviewed and discussed. Chair Nickerson made a motion not to approve Jim VanValkenburgh's reappointment to the ZBA. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The Board of Selectman thanked Jim VanValkenburgh for all of his years of service and the wealth of knowledge he provided. The Selectman will ask Ann Littlefield to become a full-time member, instead of an Alternate.   





  6.3 Town Beach – TA Veloski stated he has forwarded Paul Fluet's e-mail to the BOS regarding the Town Beach's steps & railings. TA Veloski noted Paul Fluet is trying to figure out a way to attach the railings and get the State to cover the costs. 
  
  6.4 Black Brook Road - Culvert – TA Veloski reported the design may be ready at the end of the month and the hydrology study has been completed. TA Veloski noted Paul Fluet is checking to see if the relocation of the dry hydrant could be covered by the State too. The Fire Chief has been notified.          
    




  6.5
Letter from Fairpoint – The BOS reviewed the letter, which stated that three of the property owners have refused to sign easement documents and Fairpoint would like to the properties to be taken by eminent domain (RSA 498-a). Chair Nickerson stated there is law that Fairpoint can not do that. Selectman Ober stated she thought that the property owners were waiting for clarification from Fairpoint. Selectman Giunta noted they could do “outriggers”. Chair Nickerson stated Fairpoint has no money, they went bankrupt & fired everyone and they do not want to do the job but the Board could go to the Public Utilities Commission. BOS to contact the property owners first. 


  6.6
Hoyle & Tanner Re: $24K for engineering “Y” project – BOS to review. 
   6.7 Turkey Bridge – TA Veloski reported that Mike Bean has signed the contract and  expressed concern with bonding for the bridge's abutments but not the deck.   

    6.8 Lower Bay Road/Doctor True Road – Encroachment – TP Ward has suggested a survey of the property. Selectman Ober stated didn't they just have Jon Martin survey the property for the Conservation Commission. TA to check with Mr. Martin.  
















7.0 New Business 









  7.1
Dick Gardner Re: re-appointment to the PB  – Mr. Gardner has expressed interest in being re-appointed to the SPB. Under advisement.  






 

8.0  CIP Committee – Continued Interviews – Tim Lang was present. Mr. Lang stated everything has been working well, with the exception of a few holiday conflicts because of the School Board. The Board congratulated Mr. Lang on his new venture, of running to be a State Representative. Chair Nickerson made a motion to re-appoint Tim Lang to the CIP Committee. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Ober swore-in Tim and the BOS signed his appointment form.  


  






 


9.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – None at this time.  




        








10.0  Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  10.1 6/06/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of June 6, 2012. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the meeting minutes of June 6, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  








11.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.












12.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The BOS reviewed, approved or signed the following; PA-28 Inventory Form Waiver from the NH DRA (signed), An abatement request from David C. Beane for Tax Map 16, Lot 46 and An abatement request from Nicholas Cotsibas for Tax Map 26, Lot 27. The BOS reviewed and denied the following; An abatement request from Eric & Andrea Damato for Tax Map 12, Lot 93.        




  









13.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 




        



            

 





14.0 Selectman's Reports








       14.1 “No thru trucks” Signs – Chair Nickerson reported he has looked at the signs and they do say “no thru trucks”. The Board discussed the issue briefly and made no decision but agreed the building permit process needs something to notify all departments. 
 14.2 Barn Assessment ($65K) – Pearlman/Chong – Selectman Ober informed the Board that she did speak with Mr. Pearlman and he understands the concern, he has offered to follow up with the Town regarding his assessment.  



            14.3 Tree Warden – TA Veloski was asked to advertise the vacant position. Selectman Ober noted the candidate will be appointed by the Department of Resources & Economic Development. 


 






  

 


15.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:56 p.m.














16.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 20, 2012 @ 6:30 pm. at the Town Offices.
 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

06/13/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


